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New Experience in Living and Learning 

In keeping with the philosophy of educating the "whole person", 1,200 
W. S. C. students will begin a new experience in living and learning in 
September, 1964. 

The Allen Residence Center, located as the heart of the new residence 
hall complex on North Reserve Street, will serve as the center of the cultural, 
social, and recreational program for the 700 men residing in Pray-Sims and 
Smith Halls, and the 500 women residing in Hyer and Roach Halls. More 
than just a dining service building, the Allen Center is envisioned as the 
hub of activity for these 1,200 students. 

The Center will contain lounge, meeting, and snack bar facilities. The 
upper floor of the two-story structure will be the dining area with a seating 
capacity of over 700. This area can also be utilized as a meeting hall and 
ballroom. 

Guided by the professional staff assigned to each hall and the Allen 
Center, it is hoped that programs providing new experiences in dining, 
recreation, and social living will prove to be rewarding for the students 
residing in the complex. 

With an expanding campus enrollment, the need for additional student 
living areas has become acute. This complex, while meeting these basic 
needs, will provide the student with the opportunity to participate in pro­
grams and activities which are designed to stimulate his imagination, involve 
him in self-government, and expose him to social situations which hopefully 
will assist him in becoming a better informed, contributing member of his 
future community. 

Mr. Ronald Hachet, Director of Student Activities, will direct this 
program in all the eight residence halls as well as the College Union and 
the Allen Center. 

RESIDENCE HALL COMPLEX - (1) Hyer Hall, (2) Roach Hall, (3) Smith 
Hall, (4) Bessie May Allen Food Center, (5) Pray Hall, (6) Sims Hall 
(5 and 6 not shown). 



General Purpose Classroom Building 

A campus planning committee which is developing a plan for the future 
growth of the college has completed the program analysis of a general 
purpose classroom building. In planning this building two basis assumptions 
were established. 

1. That there will be approximately 95,000 square feet of floor space 
available for rooms and offices. 

2. That the rooms are to serve for general classroom instruction with 
a minimum of variation in sizes and equipment, and a minimum of 
space and construction devoted to specialized instructional methods. 

SUMMARY OF AREA USAGE 
Classrooms Stations 

1 .................................... ··························· ··· •················· ··· · 300 
10 .................. ....... .......... ... ...................... .............................. 100 
28 ................................. .... ............................. ······················· 50 
30 ···················· ····· ················ ...... .............. ··························· 35 
12 Seminars .. ... . ...... . ............................. ........ .................. . 15 
4 Seminars ............. ...... ... ....................... ............ ... ..... ..... 20 
2 Exp. Psych. (300 sq. ft. each) ....... ............. ......... . 
1 Exp. Psych. (Observation) ..................................... . 

88 - total rooms 
Other (Storage) 

4 Storage Rooms .. ......... ................... ... ....................... .. . 
Audio Visual Education 
Business Teacher Education 
Foreign Language 
Psychology 

1 General Storage Room 

Office Sq. Ft. Ea. 
1 Central Office ........ ............................... ....... 400 
9 Department Chairmen Offices ...................... .......... 200 
9 Department Secretarial Offices ..... .. ...... ....... .......... 150 
1 Faculty Lounge ................................................ 1,200 

96 Faculty Offices ... ... ... .. ...... ........................................ 107 

Corridors, Lavatories, Utilities ................................. ........ . 

Sq. Ft. 
7,500 

12,000 
16,800 
12,600 

3,600 
1,600 

600 
300 

55,000 

1,600 

1,600 

3,200 

400 
1,800 
1,350 
1,200 

10,269 

15,019 
24,406 

TOTAL NET SQUARE FEET ··············· ........... .. 97,625 

Plans include building-wide air conditioning for proper temperature and 
humidity control. Wiring is to include a closed-circuit network for television, 
to connect lecture halls and all classrooms. Equipment needed for this service 
includes one TV camera, 10 TV monitors, five carts on which the monitor 
can be mounted, and equipment for reproduction of materials from video 
tape. 

To provide easy access for persons in wheel chairs, one grade level ramp 
and a building elevator are included. All classrooms are to be equipped 
for effective audio-visual usage. 

One central office of 400 sq. ft . is included. Nine departmental office 
suites of 200 sq. ft. each, with an additional 150 sq. ft. for each secretarial 
person are planned. Faculty offices each with 107 sq. ft. for 96 staff members, 
a faculty lounge of 1,200 sq. ft. , all with essential equipment, completes the 
general plan of the building. 

Specifications for this building are now complete and will be submitted 
for bids in the near future. Contracts are expected to be signed in early 
summer and construction to begin within a week or ten days thereafter. 
The building and equipment is expected to cost approximately $2,000,000 
and to be ready for occupancy by September 1, 1965. 
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WSC Vice 
Be Filled 

President Post To 
By Man From East 

Wisconsin State College President, 
James H. Albertson announces the 
appointment of Dr. John Yuthas, 
New Paltz, N. Y., as vice president 
for student affairs, a position recently 
created at WSC here. 

Dr. Yuthas will supervise all stu­
dent affairs including orientation, 
counseling and psychological tests, 
financial aids, health, housing and 
various student group activities as 
well as alumni activities. 

Dr. Yuthas, now dean of students 
and chairman of the student person­
nel division of the State University of 
New York, New Paltz, is a native of 
Salt Lake City, Utah, who later 
moved to Wyoming where he received 
his high school diploma from Supe­
rior High School. 

f 

His B. A. in psychology, social sci­
.ence and education, was granted by 
the University of Wyoming; the M.A. 
in counseling, testing and guidance 
was earned at Michigan State Univer­
sity, and he received the Ph.D. in 
higher educational administration at Dr. John Yuthas 
Purdue University. 

He formerly was dean of student life at Texas Western College of the 
University of Texas at El Paso; activities coordinator and assistant dean of 
men, Colorado State University, Fort Collins, Colo.; assistant to the dean 
of men at Purdue University; civilian instructor in personnel for the career 
guidance school, USAF, at Lowry Air Force Base, Denver, and psychometrist 
in the counselling center at Michigan State University. 

As to academic and professional honors, he was granted a fellowship by 
Washington State University; an assistantship at Purdue, and he is a past 
member of the Commission on Training for the National Association of 
Student Personnel Administrators. He was a grant participant and instructor 
trainee in a Harvard Seminar on case study training techniques, and was 
invited to attend a Continuation Study Center Conference on Behavior 
Science at the University of Minnesota. 

Dr. Yuthas, who will come to WSC July 1, will join two other vice presi­
dents at the college. They are Dr. Gordon Haferbecker, vice president for 
academic affairs, and Milton E. Sorensen, vice president for business affairs. 

Dr. Yuthas will be accompanied to Stevens Point by Mrs. Yuthas and 
their four children. 

Each day we weave a few more strands upon the loom of life, 
Each evening sees the pattern grow of kindness or of strife. 
Some times we choose the brighter threads to make the outline clear, 
More often still - at night we find some places torn and bare. 
It matters not what thread we choose, some narrow and some wide, 
For God himself the pattern draws upon the other side. 
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Summer School! 
Classes in the 1964 summer session begin June 15 at 7: 20 A. M. Regis­

tration for off-campus students should be completed by mail again this year. 
Those registering early have a better opportunity for admission to required 
courses. Textbooks may be drawn any time during the first day. 

A wide selection of courses is available to meet the specific needs of 
teachers and to meet requirements and provide enrichment for students m 
all areas. Several courses are provided for entering freshmen who wish to 
accelerate their training or make early adjustments to college life. 

The Campus Laboratory School will conduct two kindergarten classes, a 
primary class, an intermediate class and three workshops which may include 
student teaching and/or special work. The Language Arts Workshop will 
prepare students in communication and the use of mass media. The Work­
shop in Physical Education will give special help to the classroom teacher 
in the interpretation of the new State Curriculum Guide in Physical Educa­
tion for Elementary Schools. The Science Workshop in Aerospace will provide 
elementary teachers with an understanding of aerospace developments and 
the application of science fundamentals essential for the teaching and curri­
culum development of aerospace education. Flight and laboratory experiences 
will be included and resource materials developed. 

The Speech and Drama Department under the direction of Dr. Pauline 
Isaacson will feature two special programs. The first is a six weeks workshop 
in speech therapy. Advance registrations have exceeded class capacity and 
further applications are accepted on a waiting list basis. The second program 
is our first venture in summer theater. A company of directors and actors 
is being assembled to present a series of five plays, three showings each, for 
the summer session student body and for the college community. Some tickets 
will be made available to theater goers from neighboring communities. 

Other programs that should be mentioned are: the three music camp 
programs for junior and senior high school students, the Graduate English . 
Workshop, the English Institute, the special studies program emphasizing 
biology and conservation, the Red Cross Home Nursing Instructor Training 
Course and the Civil Defense Adult Education Seminar. 

Early inquiries about the graduate program would indicate another sharp 
rise in enrollment this summer. Courses will be scheduled in all areas of 
specialization, professional education and liberal arts foundations. We have 
been granted authorization to advance the master's degree granting date to 
the coming summer session. Furthermore, we have been authorized to offer 
some work as late afternoon or Saturday classes during the academic year, 
1964-65. This extension of our program to the academic year will facilitate 
programming and remove some of the pressures for an eight-credit summer 
session. We plan to offer two or three courses each semester in professional 
education or liberal arts foundations as these courses will apply to most of 
the graduate programs available at the state colleges. Requests for additional 
information about any program and requests for the summer session bulletin 
and the graduate bulletin should be directed to the college. 

The Increase Of Human Knowledge 

Dr. W. E. Rumney, vice-president, E. R. Squibb & Sons. 

The sum total of human knowledge is increasing at an appalling rate. 
It will double in the next eight years. Ninety per cent of all the scientists 
that ever lived are living today. There are 100,000 scientific journals and 300 
abstract journals and every 50 years there are 10 times as many more 
scientific journals and abstract journals. Now they are talking about abstract 
journals that abstract abstract journals. 

Mankind does not benefit from the acquisition of new knowledge unless 
that knowledge is applied. Shortening the time lag between the acquiring of 
new knowledge and its application has a direct bearing on the rate of rise 
of man's standard of living. 
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News From Pointer Alums 

LOUISE SCHUELER, '62, is teaching fifth grade in Venton, Iowa. Currently 
she is on the Venton Education Association Executive Committee. Last 
summer she spent some time touring part of the western states of the United 
States. Her current address is 1512 G Avenue, Venton, Iowa. 

EDMUND G. FACKLAM, '53, received his Master of Science degree from 
Winona State College, Winona, Minnesota on December 17, 1963. He earned 
his degree in the field of elementary administration and supervision. Mr. 
Facklam will participate in the formal graduation ceremonies in June, 1964. 
At the present time he is principal and eighth grade teacher at Manawa, 
Wisconsin. 

ALTHEA B. OCKERMAN, '49, reports that she has been doing a lot of 
substitute teaching in two school districts, Bristol Township and Pennsbury 
District. She teaches, on the average, two days a week and "enjoys it very 
much." She further reports - "New York City is only 90 minutes away and 
we enjoy going in for plays, concerts, etc. Since the Metropolitan Opera 
season has been extended we have been able, this year, to get tickets for 
three operas and are looking forward to seeing performances of Aida, Faust, 
and Lucia di Lammermoor." Her address is 27 Myrtle Lane, Levittown, 
Pennsylvania. 

Currently employed as a sales representative for Ray Cordon, Inc. is 1959 
grad BEN A. WAGNER. Prior to this position he served as a sales corres­
pondent for the West Bend Co. He is married to the former Jennie Lee 
Mullendore. They have one child, John Allen. born July 9, 1962. The 

· Wagners reside at 1302 S. Harmon, Appleton, Wis. 

MRS. ELIZABETH ANN BALISTRERI, the former ELIZABETH TOR­
SZEWSKI, '54, resides at 6530 W . Oklahoma Ave. , Milwaukee, Wis. After 
leaving WSC in 1954 she completed 3 years of teaching in Wausau, leaving 

· there to journey to Colorado Springs, Colorado for a year of teaching. She 
reports that "week-ends were spent in sight-seeing and in the spring, upon 
completion of the teaching year. I traveled south to the painted desert and 
then on to the Grand Canyon, Salt Lake City, Yellowstone Park, the Badlands, 
and once again Wisconsin." In 1957 she began teaching in West Allis , met 
her husband there and was married in July, 1959. Son Steven arrived in 
July, 1960 and Joseph in August, 1961. 

Word comes from THOMAS J. BREDOW. '61, that four WSC Letters and 
Science alums are located in the Great Smoky Mountain National Park area. 
LARRY E. HANNEMAN, '59, THOMAS J. BREDOW, '61, and RAYMOND 
A. KIMPEL, '63. are employed by the National Park Service as Park 
Rangers in the Great Smoky Mountains National Park, Tennessee-North 
Carolina. All three are assigned to sub-districts in the half-million acre 
national park. The fourth Pointer alum is Mrs. Ray Kimpel (the former 
EMILIE SCHUBERT, who majored in conservation education). All four 
were members of Alpha Kappa Lambda, conservation fraternity. 

Serving as Junior High Principal and Curriculum Coordinator in the Southern 
Door Integrated District is 1948 grad STANLEY J. HARMANN. He 
received a M . S. degree in education from the University of Wisconsin in 
August, 1960. Mr. Harmann has taught school for 25 years and has served 
as a supervisor for 7 years. He is mar.ried to the former Delores A. Wicke of 
Manitowoc, Wisconsin. The Harmanns reside at R. 4, Box 381, Sturgeon 
Bay, Wis. 

DR. BARTLETT MCNAMARA, a 1955 graduate of WSC, is employed in 
the private practice of general dentistry at Southdale Medical Bldg. in 
Minneapolis, Minn. He graduated from the Marquette University Dental 
School in 1957 and spent three years in the U. S . Navy. Dr. McNamara 
is Vice Chief of Dental Section Methodist Hospital. Minneapolis and is a 
member of the American Dental Association and affiliated groups, American 
Society of Dentistry for Children, Chicago Dental Society, Staff of Methodist 
Hospital. He is married and has five children. The McN amaras live at 
4517 West 111th St., Minneapolis 31, Minn. 
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MARIE H. BUNCZAK. '61, is a postulant with the Sisters of St. Casimir 
Convent, Chicago 29, Illinois. 

The first Kaltenborn Research Fellowship, a $1,000 grant from the H. V. 
Kaltenborn Foundation to the State Historical Society of Wisconsin, has 
been awarded to 1957 grad EARL S. GROW, JR., teaching assistant and a 
candidate for a doctorate in speech at the University of Wisconsin. The 
fellowship was granted for a special research study in the field of the history 
of mass communications. The first Kaltenborn Fellow will study the pres­
sures exerted on a news analyst by his sponsor and the listening audience 
with special emphasis on the period of the late 1930's and early 1940's. 

ALLEN D . OLSON, '53, has been named principal of Delavan-Darien High 
School effective Jan. 1, 1964. Mr. Olson started his career in education as 
a teacher of biology and general science at Mauston High School, then served 
as principal of Mondovi High School for two years; he then served as principal 
of New Richmond High School for two and a half years before accepting 
his present position. He is married and the father of four children. 

RON W. MURRAY, '36, has been named North 
Central Regional Manager of Globe Laboratories, 
a division of Chas. Pfizer & Co. , Inc., to cover 
Illinois, Missouri, South Dakota, Iowa, Minneso­
ta, North Dakota, Kansas, and Nebraska. Mur­
ray was promoted from district manager in the 
same territory. He joined Globe Laboratories in 
1949 and worked in the states of Montana, North 
Dakota, South Dakota, Minnesota and Wisconsin. 

V. E. MADDEN, '61, Sturgeon Bay, has been promoted to commercial sales 
representative-space heating sales representative of Wisconsin Public Service 
Corporation. Madden is a graduate of Sturgeon Bay High School, the Door­
Kewaunee County College, and WSC at Stevens Point. Prior to joining 
Public Service in 1949, he taught school in Door County nine years. 

Currently teaching senior high school geography at Woodruff High School 
in Peoria, Illinois is 1960 graduate JAMES F. KREMS. He is beginning 
work on his master's degree during evening school at Illinois State Normal 
University in the field of geography. His address is 612 E . Pennsylvania 
Ave. , Peoria, Ill. 

FREDERICK J. WENZEL, '56, has been named Marshfield's "outstanding 
young man of the year" by the Marshfield Junior Chamber of Commerce. 
Wenzel is director of laboratories for the Marshfield Clinic and coordinator 
of research and education for the Marshfield Clinic Foundation. He super­
vises 32 laboratory workers, has developed an advanced science program for 
local high schools, is co-author of eight scientific papers which have been 
published nationally and internationally, and was instrumental in discovering 
the cause of maple bark disease and finding a way to eliminate the lung 
ailment which afflicts forest workers. 

LESLIE NEWBY, '63, has been named quality control supervisor of the 
technical department of the Wisconsin Rapids Division of Consolidated 
Papers, Inc. Newby began working for Consolidated in February, 1963 and 
has been a process engineer at Wisconsin Rapids Division. 

A teaching position in Hammond, Ind., has been accepted by ROBERT C. 
CHESEBRO, '60. He will teach instrumental music and music appreciation 
in the Hammond High School. Chesebro is a 1960 graduate of WSC and 
1963 graduate of the Indiana University School of Music. 
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KENNETH M. VISTE, '27, has been appointed Kewaunee County Superin­
tendent of Schools by State Supertintendent A. B. Rothwell. Mr. Viste holds 
a bachelor's degree in elementary education from WSC and a master's 
degree from the University of Wisconsin with a major in administration. He 
was principal for six years when l\,faplewood was a junior high school, then 
a principal for three years at Brussels before serving a four year term as 
Door county superintendent of schools. 

ROY HACKBART, '55, in his sixth year of teaching in the Ripon public 
school system, currently is president of the Ripon Teachers Association. Roy 
teaches mathematics and also coaches football, basketball, and track. In 
fact, the junior high school football team recently closed its season undefeated 
and has an unblemished record for three straight seasons - six wins in a 
row. Mrs. Hackbart is the former RUTH ANN CHARLESWORTH, '55. 
The Hackbarts have four children, Elizabeth Ann, 7; Jean Marie, 5; Robert 
Roy, 3; and John Stephen, 9 months. 

MYRON T . FRITSCH, '35, is serving as School Superintendent at Owen­
Withee. Prior to this appointment he had served as Junior High School 
Principal and Elementary Coordinator of the Owen-Withee District. He was 
awarded his Master's Degree from the University of Wisconsin in 1959. He 
and his wife reside in Withee and are the parents of three daughters, 
Jacqueline, who teaches home economics at West Allis Central High School; 
Barbara, a senior at WSC; and Sandra, now in her second year of nursing 
at St. Joseph's School of Nursing at Marshfield. 

Employed as a music teacher in the Clinton Grade and Junior High Schools, 
Clinton, Wis., is MRS. DOROTHY O'LAUGHLIN, '48. She taught previously 
,at Stratford and Westfield. She has four children, Sally and Susie, twelve­
year-old twins; Jimmy, eleven, and Maureen, ten. 

KARL W. PAAPE, '46, has announced his candidacy for the office of County 
Judge for Clark County. A County Judge will be chosen in the April 
elections. Mr. Paape received his B. S. degree from WSC and taught school 
for three years. He graduated from the University of Wisconsin Law School 
and was admitted to the Bar in 1951. Following three years of employment 
in the Milwaukee area, he established a law office in Greenwood, Wis. He 
is married to the former Nancy Wright of West Allis. They have two children. 

Serving as a mathematics instructor at the Bessie Allen Junior High School 
in North Fond du Lac, Wis., is 1960 graduate CHARLES CHWAE. Prior 
to this position, he taught at the Goodman High School in Goodman, Wis. 
Born in Seoul, Korea, in 1929, Chwae received a degree in 1953 from Hong­
Ik University, Seoul. He came to the United States in 1956, completing 
another degree at WSC in 1960. In addition, he has taken a year of work 
in mathematics at Purdue University. Chwae's wife, Jeanette, joined him 
here four years ago. They are parents of four children: Francis, 9, and 
Agnes, 8, are still in Korea but are expected here shortly. The two youngest 
children, Michael, 2½, and Edward, 6 months, are American citizens. The 
Chwae family resides at 459 Bischoff Street, Fond du Lac, Wis. 

WARNER BERRY, '28, Superintendent of Loyal Public Schools, has spent 
35 consecutive years in the Loyal school system. He holds a master's degree 
in school administration from the University of Wisconsin. He has one son, 
Bill, a senior at Loyal High School; and one daughter, Ann, in the eighth 
grade. 

Former WSC student LEROY R. MOYER, Stevens Point, has been reassigned 
to Bentwaters RAF Station, England, following his graduation from the tech­
nical training course for United States Air Force administrative specialists 
at Amarillo AFB, Texas. 

Appointment of LLOYD J. FRANZ as manager of the Thorp Finance Corp_ 
office in Superior has been announced by Thorp's executive vice president. 
Franz attended WSC and formerly worked at Thorp offices in Stevens Point, 
Waupaca, and Ashland. 
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Former WSC student, Airman 1/C PATRICK L. CLIFFORD of Stevens 
Point, has been named honor graduate of the United States Air Force jet 
aircraft mechanic course at Sheppard Air Force Base, Texas. He was trained 
to maintain and service multi-engine jet aircraft and aircraft systems. He 
has been reassigned to Barksdale AFB, La., for duty in his new specialty. 

DA VE SCHROEDER, 275-pound senior tackle on WSC's football team this 
past season, has been offered a contract with the New York Giants of the 
National Football League. Schroeder, a native of Stevens Point, will sign 
the free agent contract, reported to be in the neighborhood of $9,500, after 
competing with the Pointer track squad this spring. A standout offensive 
tackle, Schroeder was recently cited by his coach, Duaine Counsel, for 
showing the most improvement of any player on the squad last season. He 
is also a standout performer in the shot put, discus and javelin on the track 
squad. He has won a State College Conference title in the discus event and 
holds school records in all three weight events. 

PETER KOBER, a freshman at WSC from West Bend, has been nominated 
by Sen. Gaylord Nelson to compete for appointment to the U. S. Merchant 
Marine Academy. Kober was one of four nominated by Nelson in the state. 
There are seven vacancies in Wisconsin for the Merchant Marine Academy, 
located in Kings Point, N. Y. 

DOUGLAS L. BARTELS, '64, is teaching American history, citizenship, 
world history, and social problems at Marshall, Wis. He also coaches baseball 
and assists with wrestling and basketball. 

Teaching at Freedom High School (Wis.) is MRS. MELVIN PARKER. 
She is a graduate of WSC with a B. A. degree in home economics. She 
has done post graduate work at Mount Mary College, Milwaukee and has 
eight years teaching experience. She formerly taught at Niagara High School, 
Niagara, and the Milwaukee Vocational and Adult School, Milwaukee. 

DON STREUBEL, '62, has assumed the duties of Forest Ranger-Dispatcher . 
at the Park Falls Ranger Station, Park Falls, Wis. He is a native of Crivitz, 
Wis. and has spent a semester at the University of Alaska, plus six months 
on active duty with the U. S. Army. 

HELEN A. RILEY, '64, has accepted a job at Bethesda Lutheran Home, 
700 Hoffman Drive, Watertown, Wis. Her official title is Secretary to the 
Executive Director. She will be responsible for composing correspondence 
that goes out of the social service department, as well as reports and case 
materials for the Executive Director's files. A background in Sociology and/or 
Social Work was required for this position. 

RAY BONESKE, '52, principal of Ben Franklin school for four years, has 
been named principal of the new Pleasant View elementary school. He holds 
a bachelor's degree from Wisconsin State College, Stevens Point and his 
master's from the University of Wisconsin, Milwaukee. 

DUANE MALTBEY, '60, Shawano, has taken over his duties as Marathon 
County sanitarian. Maltbey has been employed for the past three years by 
the U . S. Food and Drug Administration, working out of the Chicago office. 
A native of Shawano, Maltbey is a graduate of Wisconsin State College, 
Stevens Point. 

Addition of a full-time clinical psychologist to the staff of the Child Guidance 
Center of Marathon County, Inc. , has been received by DR. ROBERT 0. 
GUNDERSEN, who was born and raised in Plymouth and attended Wisconsin 
State College, Stevens Point. He served one year clinical internship at the 
Mental Health Institute, Mt. Pleasant, Iowa, and worked for one year as 
a child psychologist for the Iowa Division of Special Education. Dr. Gunder­
sen then worked for his doctorate at Iowa University and worked part time 
at the Iowa University Hospitals, pediatric division, as a child psychologist. 
He received his Ph. D. in 1959. Dr. Gundersen will come to the center from 
Eastern State Hospital, Medical Lake, Wash., where he has been since 
receiving his doctorate. 
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The Foreign Lan.guage Laboratory 

Three languages, French, German, and 
Russian are presently offered in the 
foreign language curriculum of our col­
lege. Spanish will be added in the fall 
of 1964. 

Any visitor who passes room 134 in 
the main building of the college will 
see students in the foreign language lab 
sitting in sound-proof booths with their 
back turned to the teacher. The teacher 
conducts the class from a seemingly very 
complicated console, equipped with tape­
decks, switches, plugs, and many other 
electronic devices. Students and teacher 
use tape recorders, microphones and ear­
phones. 

Foreign language students of Stevens 
Point State College have had the advan­
tage for almost two years to use the 
foreign language lab in order to improve 
their pronunciation, to listen to native 
speakers, and to increase their proficien­
cy in speaking the foreign language. Dr. P. A. Kroner, Chairman, 

Foreign Language Dept. 

Learning a language, like playing an instrument, is based on developing 
certain habits and specific skills. The language laboratory offers the possi­
bility to acquire these linguistic skills through a variety of drills. All students 
'in the lab participate simultaneously, and yet individually, without being 
distracted by each other. Earphones and sound-proof booths isolate them 
and make concentration possible. Alertness and concentration are essential 
to progress in the use of the language laboratory. During the lab period the 
student applies systematically that which has been presented previously in 
the classroom. At the same time, he has the opportunity to listen to authentic 
patterns of native speakers and through his own meaningful repetition 
improve his intonation, rhythm, and understanding of the spoken word. 

The lesson procedure in the lab is to a certain degree relatively simple 
and follows a specific pattern. The student listens to a master tape on which 
a stimulus is given in the native language. In the ensuing phase he is 
required to respond to the cue, then he hears the correct answer and finally 
repeats it. A flip of a switch enables the teacher to communicate with each 
individual student, correct his errors without disturbing the others, and 
supervises the entire class from his place at the console. In this very impor­
tant first phase, or "mechanical phase" of learning the student establishes 
proper habits by rapid and automatic responses. In the classroom all drills 
become finally coordinated in the mind of the student and gradually enable 
him to think and express his ideas in the target language. 

Each lesson stresses a specific aspect of the structure of the language 
upon which the student must concentrate. Students have most of their les­
sons and practices either in their textbook or in a lab manual. In order to 
eliminate confusion, certain facets of the lesson are clarified and explained 
in English. It is evident that to learn a modern language successfully, the 
student must acquire certain fundamentals of grammar. Grammar, however, 
is taught as a functional part of the language and not as an end in itself. 

After memorization and comprehension, creative practice exercises will 
challenge the student to recreate patterns without the help of the teacher or 
the master-tape. Since the answers of the student are recorded on his own 
tape in his booth, it gives him the opportunity to return to the lab in his 
spare time and study it. He can do the lesson over if he is dissatisfied with 
his own performance and perfect his assigned work. 
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In reality, the language lab is not a new method but a new medium to 
improve the learning process. The lab is not a cure-all, it does not help the 
student who is not willing to learn. "Languages cannot be mastered without 
self-discipline, motivation, hard work, and long, long hours of practice." (G. 
Matheiu.) But even the indifferent student will benefit to a certain extent 
and will emerge with better pronunciation and quicker comprehension of the 
language. 

The aural phase of the language learning should not be overextended. 
At an early stage the teacher moves from listening and speaking to reading 
and writing in order to lay a through foundation for the understanding of 
the cultural aspects of the new language. 

No one should assume that the language lab is going to abolish the class­
room or replace the live teacher. The tape recorder is an electro-mechanical 
device that can be used efficiently only if a constant cooperation is established 
between teacher and student. 

In an ordinary classroom it is impossible to give the student sufficient 
individual attention. The teacher is able to reach only a limited number of 
students and even choral practice does not warrant the active participation 
of all of them. 

The language laboratory will not solve all the problems in the techniques 
of learning a language. Much criticism has been levelled against the excessive 
use of this "method". It is extremely taxing on the teacher as well as time 
consuming for all involved in this learning process. The conscientious teacher 
has to prepare untiringly various drills. At the present time, neither sufficient 
books nor adequate materials with correlated tapes are available. 

Despite all criticism the stress upon the audio-lingual method has made 
the American public more conscious of the importance of foreign languages. 
Before World War II foreign language instruction was primarily concerned 
with the teaching of reading. Recent years, however, have witnessed a shift. 
of emphasis from reading to understanding and speaking. It is a matter of 
national self-interest to increase the number of American citizens who are 
able to understand and communicate in a foreign language. The foreign 
language laboratory will provide the means for a greater number of people 
to reach these objectives in a shorter period of time. 

Alumni Office Prepares New Billing Plan 

To facilitate the handling of annual membership statements, the alumni 
office has prepared a card which can be used continuously until the members 
address is changed. A windowed envelope is being used which eliminates 
the need for addressing each envelope. The member's card is inserted, 
together with a return envelope. The membership check, with the card, is 
returned to the alumni office in the addressed envelope. This plan should 
serve to prompt early return of the membership dues which eliminates the 
need for expensive follow-up. Your cooperation is deeply appreciated. 

The card is to be used also for ready identification of the following: 
(1) the school from which the member graduated, (2) date degree was 
granted, (3) major or majors, (4) graduate study completed and institution 
attended. On the reverse side space is provided for recording experience, and 
a few items concerning a member's family and special certifications. This 
card will be used extensively in selecting graduates who may be recommended 
for promotional opportunities. Point Alums are urged to keep this record 
up-to-date, reporting all information which will be helpful in providing the 
most efficient and effective placement service. As the number of graduates 
continue to increase, the need for changes in our alumni procedure to provide 
additional service becomes apparent. 
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Appoint New Dean Of The School Of Fine Arts 

President James H. Albertson has 
announced the appointment of Dr. 
Robert B. Cantrick to the newly cre­
ated post of Dean of the School of 
Fine Arts which includes the depart­
ments of speech and drama, art and 
music. Dr. Cantrick will assume his 
new duties on June 15. It is hoped 
that with his leadership the college 
will now be able to maintain and 
strengthen its leadership in an area 
which has become one of national 
significance and concern. It has be­
come obvious that if the nation is to 
achieve cultural greatness comparable 
to its achievements in science and 
technology it will be largely due to 
the efforts of colleges and universities. 

This announcement also emphasizes 
the increasing importance of the role 
of the fine arts in the college pro­
gram. For some years the music 
department has enjoyed the largest 
enrollment of students majoring in 
music of any of the Wisconsin State 
Colleges. The size and variety of its Dr. Robert B. Cantrick 
programs has increased greatly, and 
the faculty has increased in ten years 
from one to eleven. The art department has offered a major field of concen­
tration for the last two years and has increased its staff to six. The enroll­
ment of students in this major has increased encouragingly. The department 
of speech and drama offers a major in several areas of concentration and 
is actively engaged in providing college-wide services such as debate, forensics, 
theatre and speech and hearing clinics. A recent development in all three 
departments has been the offering of graduate work in summer session. 

Most strikingly, the three departments included in the School of Fine 
Arts have provided cultural leadership to the college, the community and 
the area. The music department presents an extensive series of faculty 
recitals and concerts, student programs, opera, choir, band and orchestra 
concerts throughout the year. The summer clinic for high school students 
has been a regular feature for some years. The speech and drama departments 
has greatly increased its offerings of plays and will initiate a summer theater 
program this year. The art department has brought several outstanding 
exhibitions of paintings, sculpture and ceramics to the campus and has given 
an opportunity for a number of significant showings to students and faculty. 
The increasing enthusiasm and attendance at these events, as well as those 
sponsored by the Art and Lecture Series, indicates the growth of the college 
as an active force in the cultural life of central Wisconsin. The administration 
hopes that the appointment of Dr. Cantrick will bring new direction and 
co-ordination to the activities of the three departments involved in order that 
their service to the college and the area may achieve still greater significance. 

Dr. Cantrick comes to Wisconsin State College from Alabama where he 
is now head of the Division of Fine Arts of Jacksonville State College, Jack­
sonville, Alabama. He has taught previously at the Juilliard School of Music, 
Furman University, Carnegie Institute of Technology and Cornell College at 
Mt. Vernon, Iowa. He holds degrees from the University of Rochester in 
music and philosophy and a doctorate from the University of Iowa. He has 
studied in addition at Harvard University, the Berkshire Music Center, the 
University of Michigan and Oberlin College and has been the recipient of 
grants from the Carnegie and Ford Foundations. He has published several 
articles and is active as a composer and conductor. 
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Ma.rriages 

BARBARA M. BRENER, '58, was married in July, 1963 to John C. Dixon 
of Athens, Ga. Barbara taught in Shorewood, Wis. Her husband, who 
received his B. S. degree from Beloit College and his Ph. D. in entomology 
at the University of Wisconsin, is a research entomologist with the U. S. 
Department of Agriculture at Athens, Ga. The Dixons live at Athens, Ga. 

VELDA L. LEV ANDUSKE, '58, and Erland R. Greeler were married in 
October, 1963 at Granton, Wis. Velda teaches in the Granton Public Schools 
while her husband, a graduate from the farm short course at the University 
of Wisconsin, is engaged in farming at Route 1, Neillsville, Wis. 

Living at Dalton, Wis., are Mr. and Mrs. CHARLES A. KNIGHT, who were 
married on August 31, 1963. Mr. Knight, a '58 graduate of WSC, is employed 
at the C. F. Knight Co. in Dalton. His wife is the former Patsy Siddall of 
Markesan, Wis. , •. 

Marilyn Ruth Friess and ARDEN W. HOFFMANN, '58, were married on 
December 28, 1963 in Madison, Wis. Mrs. Hoffmann, a 1962 graduate of 
Northland College, teaches at the John Marshall School in Wausau, Wis. 
Mr. Hoffmann, who is doing graduate work at the University of Wisconsin, 
Madison, teaches at the Lincoln School in Wausau. The Hoffmanns live at 
405 Pintail Lane, Wausau. 

Making their home at 4022 Birch Avenue in Madison are Mr. and Mrs. 
GENE SPEAR who were married on January 18, 1964. Gene, a '63 graduate 
of WSC, is employed at Mautz Paint and Varnish Co. in Madison. His 
wife, the former Rachel Olson of Poynette, is a 1962 graduate of Methodist 
School of Nursing in Madison and is employed as a registered nurse at the 
University Hospital in Madison. 

PATRICIA WATERMAN, '63, and JAMES E. LAABS, '62, were married 
in December, 1963 at Wisconsin Rapids. Mr. Laabs is president of the 
National Keyboard Studios, a Midwest music studio; Mrs. Laabs is an ele­
mentary music specialist in the Wisconsin Rapids school systems. They 
reside at 1400 Welsby Ave., Stevens Point, Wis. 

On December 28, 1963 SUZANNE HOLTAN, '62, and CHARLES ROSS, 
'61, were married in Fond du Lac, Wis. Mrs. Ross was employed as case 
worker in the Fond du Lac Department of Public Welfare. Mr. Ross is 
a member of the U. S. Army. They reside in Florida. 

BETTE CHARNECKE, '61, and JOHN DiLALLO were married in Stevens 
Point, Wis. in December, 1963. Bette teaches in Greendale, Wis. while her 
husband, who graduated from the Youngstown University (Ohio) with a 
degree in electrical engineering, is employed as an electrical engineer for 
the Allis-Chalmers Co., West Allis. They reside at 9551 W. Beloit Rd., 
Milwaukee, Wis. 

Living at 3906 Dempsey Road in Madison, Wis. are Mr. and Mrs. LORENZ 
R. DROES who were married in November, 1963. Mr. Droes is with the 
Ace Electrical Co. of Madison. 

JOAN B. UNTIEDT, '58, and Thomas F. Petrykowski were married on 
November 30, 1963. The former Miss Untiedt is a teacher at Irving Ele­
mentary School, West Allis. Her husband, a 1954 graduate of Marquette 
University, is an application engineer for Racine Hydraulics at Racine. 
They reside at 2427 South 65th St., West Allis, Wis. 

WILLIAM J. HINKE, and Jeanne Ann Weizenicker were married in 
December, 1963. Mr. Hinke is employed as a teacher at St. Mary School 
in Appleton. Mrs. Hinke is a graduate of the Lincoln County Teachers Col­
lege, Merrill. The Hinkes reside at 608 W. Sixth St., Appleton, Wis. 

Living at Nekoosa, Wis. are Mr. and Mrs. Maynard Mittlesteadt who were 
married in January, 1964. Mrs. Mittlesteadt, the former MARY BETH 
CRALL, '64, teaches fifth grade in Nekoosa. 
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Margaret Ann Peavler and ROBERT C. LaBROT, '60, were married in 
November, 1963 at Shorewood, Wis. Mrs. LaBrot is an alumna of Mount 
Mary College. They reside at 5737 N. 63rd St., Milwaukee, Wis. 

Bernice L. Parins and RONALD C. KRYGER. were married in October, 
1963. Mr. Kryger who attended WSC also completed a two-year accounting 
course at the Green Bay School of Vocational and Adult Education. The 
couple live on Dousman Street in Green Bay, Wis. 

Making their home at 1621 Ala Wai Blvd., Honolulu, Hawaii are Mr. and 
Mrs. JAMES MUELLER who were married on November 30, 1963. Mrs. 
Mueller, the former ALICE ROBLEY, '59, had previously been teaching 
kindergarten in Appleton, Wis. Her husband is with the U. S. Air Force in 
Hawaii. 

Fostoria, Ohio is the home of George A. Hamm, Jr. and his wife, the former 
CHARLENE MARY JOHNSON, who were married in July, 1963. Mrs. 
Hamm, who attended WSC, has been employed at Sentry Insurance Co., 
Stevens Point. Mr. Hamm, a graduate of Indiana Institute of Technology, 
is employed as a civil engineer for National Carbon Co. in Fostoria, Ohio. 

WSC students, BETTY SHELLER and JON WHERRY, were married on 
June 22, 1963 at Montello, Wis. Both are seniors . 

. ARTHUR F. BROECKER, JR., a senior at WSC, was married to Mary Lee 
Louret in the summer of 1963. Mrs. Broecker has completed two years at 
WSC. The couple reside at Yellowstone Trailer Court in Stevens Point, Wis. 

'Former WSC student, RICHARD D. DROSTE, and Sandra Brockman were 
married in April, 1963. They make their home in Wisconsin Rapids, Wis. 

CAROLYN GROULEFF and LEON F . TEETER were married in January, 
1964 at Stevens Point. Mr. Teeter and his wife are both students at WSC. 
They reside at S . River Drive in Stevens Point. 

Two WSC students, MARY ELLEN WIRTZ and PHILLIP G. MACHT, 
were married in January, 1964. Mr. Macht is a senior, majoring in psy­
chology and biology; his wife is a junior, majoring in English. They reside 
at 823 Ellis St., Stevens Point. 

PATRICIA L. O'KEEFE and JAMES J. KUHN were married in Stevens 
Point on February 1, 1964. Mr. Kuhn is a junior at WSC; prior to coming 
to Stevens Point, he attended the University of Southern California. The 
former Miss O'Keefe attended WSC. The Kuhns make their home at 2925 
Post Road, Whiting. 

Residing at Palo Alto, Calif. are Mrs. and Mrs. JOHN P. MILLER who 
were married January 11, 1964 at Cle Elum, Wash. Mr. Miller, . a 1961 
Letters and Science graduate, is employed with Boeing Aircraft as an 
industrial engineer. His wife is the former Frances Bugni. 

The June 6 wedding of Miss Louise Mary Vrobel to Richard Edward 
Hlinak, son of Mr. and Mrs. Edward Hlinak of Fond du Lac, is announced 
by Miss Vrobel's parents, Mr. and Mrs. Victor Vrobel, 809 Franklin St. 

Miss Vrobel, a gradu~te of Wisconsin State College of Stevens Point, is 
teaching in the Tigerton public school system. Mr. Hlinak, will graduate from 
Wisconsin State College, Oshkosh, this summer. 
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11Woodwind Quintet To Perform In lndianapolis11 

The Music Department at Wisconsin State College, Stevens Point, is 
pleased to announce that its Woodwind Quintet has been invited to perform 
at the national convention of the Music Teachers National Association. The 
convention will be held April 24-25 in Indianapolis. The particular session 
at which the quintet will appear is a meeting of the National Association of 
College Wind and Percussion Instructors. 

The quintet is comprised of four students and Dr. Warren Lutz, wood­
wind instructor at the college. Its membership is as follows: Flute - Paul 
Beyerl, Colby; Oboe - Alinda Kussman, Amherst Junction; Bassoon -Thom 
Laba, Kenosha; French Horn - Blanche Bounds, La Crosse; Clarinet - Dr. 
Lutz. 

A 3-day concert tour in conjunction with the Indianapolis convention 
appearance is presently being booked. It will include appearances in Hobart, 
Indiana, and several performances in Indianapolis. 

Left to Right: Alinda Kussman - Oboe, Amherst Junction; Dr. 
Warren Lutz - Clarinet, College Faculty; Blanche Bounds - French 
Horn, La Crosse; Thom Laba - Bassoon, Kenosha; Paul Beyerl -
Flute, Colby. 

Edward Pliska Gets Promotion 
Edward Pliska, son of Mr. and Mrs. John Pliska, 338 S. Fremont St., has 

been named assistant superintendent of instruction for the San Mateo, Calif., 
city schools where he has been on the staff since 1951. 

Mr. Pliska and his wife, the former Jean Gullikson, daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. Arlie Gullikson, 108 Jefferson St., are both graduates of Wisconsin State 
College here. Mrs. Pliska is a physical education teacher in the San Mateo 
school system. 
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Point Graduates Promoted In National Guard Unit 

First Lieutenant Frederick McCormick, a member of the Portage public 
school faculty, has assumed command of Co. D, 732nd Maintenance Battalion, 
the local National Guard unit. Lt. McCormick succeeds Capt. Arthur Wita­
lison of DeForest who was named movement control officer for the 32nd 
division and was assigned to the division support command headquarters at 
Madison. Both officers are Point graduates - Witalison in 1950 and McCor­
mick in 1961. Capt. Witalison served with the local Guard unit since 1951, 
joining as an enlisted man after regular Army duty. Following his commis­
sion, he served as a platoon leader and executive officer before being named 
company commander in November. 1961, while the 32nd division was on 
active duty at Fort Lewis. Wash. He succeeded Capt. Donald A. Anderson. 
A member of the 32nd division since 1955, Lt. McCormick served with an 
artillery headquarters battery at Stevens Point. He graduated with the first 
class of the Wisconsin Military Academy and was commissioned a second 
lieutenant in October, 1959. Since his commission he served as a forward 
observer with the Stevens Point unit, as assistant executive officer with a 
Waupaca artillery unit while on active duty at Fort Lewis and since April 
of last year, as executive officer of an artillery battery at Wisconsin Rapids. 
While on active duty, Lt. McCormick graduated from the artillery officers 
orientation course and the nuclear war-heads assembly course, both at Fort 
Sill, Okla. Lt. McCormick has been a member of the Portage public school 
faculty for the past three years, serving as an elementary physical education 
instructor and American and world history teacher. He is a native of Plover. 

Point Graduate Commended 

Listed among the outstanding graduates of the Point is the name and 
enviable record of Earl S. Kier of the Eau Claire State College. His con­
cluding presentation of the College Players' production was "The Miracle 
Worker." So successful was this final performance that an 8th performance 
was demanded with the house sold out. His college president, Leonard Haas, 
in commendations stated in part, "The Miracle Worker presents a fitting 
climax of production as a director. May we take this opportunity to thank 
you for the prestige that you have created and the contributions you have 
made to the cultural life of this campus. In a period that has put new 
emphasis on excellence, we are reminded that you brought excellence to 
dramatics when you came to this campus in 1943. We know that your skill 
will continue to have a marked effect on what transpires on this stage in 
the years ahead." 

An editorial in the Eau Claire Daily Telegram points out that, "For 
many years Prof. Earl S. Kjer has given pleasure and entertainment to the 
people of Eau Claire. He has not only developed and directed scores of 
exceptionally fine performances by the college - and previously to that high 
school students, but has also given his services to local civic groups in assisting 
with their projects." 

Earl's home is in Ogdensburg. He completed the rural course at Point 
and taught in rural and state graded schools in this area while completing 
the requirements for his degree '41 by extension and summer school courses. 
He began his high school teaching of speech at Oconto Falls and later at 
the senior high school in Eau Claire before joining the college staff. His 
master's degree in speech was earned at Northwestern University. Many 
summers have been devoted to continual graduate study and attending drama­
tic productions, workshops and clinics throughout the country. He is well 
known and highly respected among the nation's leaders in the field of speech 
and drama. 

Though no longer active in dramatic productions, Mr. Kjer will continue 
in his present position as director of the speech department of Eau Claire 
State College. 
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Home Economics News 

Miss Sue Holthusen, '64, Stevens Point, home economics major presided 
when home economics students from Wisconsin, Illinois, Iowa and Michigan 
colleges and universities met Friday and Saturday, February 21-22, in 
Chicago. 

Miss Holthusen, president of WIIM, took a major role in the planning 
of the program and in making other arrangements for the conference. 

Miss Ethel Hill, WSC associate professor of home economics, accom­
,panied the students to the meeting which had for its theme, "The Changing 
World of Home Economists." 

Other WSC students attending included Patricia Bandt, Diana Jake!, 
Carmen Kuegler, Kathryn Marquardt, Hope Moreland and Clara Wywia­
lowski. 

Four WSC home economic students have accepted positions as summer 
agents, Nancy Ripp, Karen Roth, Audrey Thorbus and Judith Johnson. 
They will work during the months of June, July and August assisting home 
economics agents throughout the state. 

Mrs. Agnes Jones attended the Central Regional Home Economics 
Education Conference sponsored by the U. S. Office of Education. It was 
held Sunday through Friday, February 23-28, in Chicago. 

A graduate home economics course will be offered this summer. Miss 
Carolyn Sands will teach "Perspectives in Related Art," a 3 credit class 
beginning at 7: 20 a. m. Persons interested in attending should contact Dr. 
Agnes Jones, Home Economics Dept., or Dr. E. F. Pierson, director of the 
Summer School Program. 

111964 Point Music Camp11 

Plans have now been completed for the 1964 Point Music Camp. It will 
once again be held on the campus of Wisconsin State College at Stevens 
Point. The Director of the 1964 camp is Dr. Warren Lutz. Dr. Lutz came 
to the Point during the summer of 1963 and taught on the staff of that camp. 
He is the former director of the University of Kentucky Marching 100. 

The dates of the camp sessions are as follows: 
Senior Session: June 14-27 
Junior Session I: June 28-July 4 
Junior Session II: July 5-11 

A group of distinguished guest conductors and clinicians have been 
obtained to teach the students. Among the band conductors are Dr. John 
Worrel, supervisor of Music in the Cincinnati public schools and former music 
education and low brass instructor at the University of Kentucky. Mr. Robert 
Griffith, head of the music education department at the University of Louis­
ville and director of the marching band at that institution will also work with 
the bands. 

The chief choral clinician at the 1964 Point Music Camp will be Mr. 
Harry Carter, director of the Chamber Choir at the University of Illinois and 
acting head of the choral department at Illinois. Mr. Carter has had extensive 
experience on the West Coast in the high school and college choral fields. 

Another feature of this year's faculty is the presence of a nationally­
known woodwind clinician during the Senior Session. Dr. Daniel McAninch, 
oboist with the Louisville Symphony Orchestra and former first oboe with 
the Dallas Symphony will teach both at the camp and graduate work at the 
College. 

Course offerings at the camp will include band, chorus, madrigals, stage 
band, theory, appreciation, conducting and private lessons in voice, piano, 
wind and percussion instruments. 

Further information and application blanks may be secured by contacting 
Dr. Warren Lutz, Music Department, Wisconsin State College, Stevens Point. 
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New Planetarium 
The new science building has a 24 foot diameter planetarium equipped 

with a Spitz projector. The planetarium operation is under the direction of 
the Physics Department. They have initiated a series of lectures which are 
open to the student body and the general public. A new program will be 
presented each month. Since the planetarium seats a maximum of 70 
people, it is necessary to have the same program duplicated twice weekly 
for the period of a month. 

The first program was titled "The Stars of Winter". This program had 
its last showing on March 4, and a new program titled, "The Solar System" 
began on March 8 and will be shown until April 15. 

This facility is available for groups who wish to have a special showing. 
Many schools, boy scouts and private groups have indicated a desire for this 
service. The college is pleased to serve the communities of Central Wisconsin 
with this educational facility. 

Teachers interested in bringing classes to the planetarium are urged to 
contact Mr. A. F. Blocher, Planetarium Director, for information regarding 
such visits. 

If any of you are in the vicinity of the College, you are cordially invited 
to attend the programs which are held each Wednesday at 7:30 p. m. and 
each Sunday afternoon at 3: 00 p. m . 

WIAA New Office Building 
The constantly-growing and ever-expanding operations of the Wisconsin 

Interscholastic Athletic Association have mushroomed into the necessity for 
a much bigger WIAA Office Building. 

The Board of Control, which moved Executive Secretary John E. Roberts 
and his staff five years ago from Marinette to Stevens Point, announced plans 
for a new building at the September meeting of the Board in Madison. 

The new building will be situated on Highway 10 in Park Ridge on the 
eastern outskirts of Stevens Point approximately two miles from the down­
town location of the present WIAA Office Building. Construction began 
November 15 with July 1, 1964, the target date for completion. 

Measuring about 135 feet in front and about 50 feet deep, the brick­
exterior building will have a split-level section of about 40 x 45 on one end 
and a one-floor section of about 80 x 50 on the other with a 20 x 30 reception 
area in between and the boiler-mechanical room below the reception area. 
The lot measuring 200 feet in front and 140 feet deep will have ample area 
for parking, both for the WIAA's fourteen employes in the rear and for 
visitors on one side. 

The offices of the Secretary and his two assistants as well as a staff room 
and secretarial and bookkeeping areas will comprise the lower floor of the 
split-level section while a large conference room, another office and a kitchen­
ette-lounge area will comprise the upper floor. The one-floor part of the 
building will be utilized primarily by the Benefit Plan operations, including 
the recently-installed IBM equipment. The mailing room as well as a film 
room and two storage areas also are located on this floor. 
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Credential Renewal Procedures 

The number of deadlines we all must meet seem to be increasing each 
year. In a number of instances, a fine is assessed if this responsibility is not 
met. Our driver's license, state and federal income taxes or car license are 
examples. There is no fine resulting from the failure to keep one's creden­
tials up-to-date, but a promising promotion may be lost because the creden­
tials are not ready when needed. Some planning is essential to assure the 
most efficient and timely service in this matter. 

As soon as considerations are given to looking into promotional oppor­
tunities, arrangement should be made to activate credential files. This involves 
the arranging for evaluations of experience, together with special studies or 
graduate degree completed to be added to the credentials. 

Too frequently we receive a request from a Pointer, who has applied for 
a new position, to send credentials immediately to an employer without 
having first arranged to have credentials ready for this service. This means 
a delay, which could easily be avoided by requesting the official form used 
for this purpose from the placement office. When filled in and returned, it 
will be processed and credentials readied for sending out on request. 

Point grads will recall that the months between Feb. 1 and April 1 are 
not the best for the fastest service, since the placement office is the busiest 
at this time with the rapidly increasing number of beginners. Early fall or 
during the summer months is a preferred time to arrange for this service. 
When credentials are up-to-date and in the files, they can be sent out the 
day the request is made. In addition those employers wishing to examine 
the credentials of experienced candidates while on the campus will do so if 
they are up-to-date. 

To those who have remained a number of years in the same position and, 
may have a supervisor, superintendent or other superior who is near retire­
ment or who may not be around many more years, it is a wise plan to 
arrange for an evaluation of your experience and service to be obtained and 
filed in your folder for possible future use, even though you may not plan 
a move at this time. We have found some Pointers who lost some valuable 
recommendations because of such instances. Since there is no cost for any 
placement service, it would seem advisable to arrange to bring your credential 
file up-to-date. This is a service we are pleased to provide every Point 
graduate. 

4-H Award Given to Trees for Tomorrow 

At a Price County 4-H Leader's Association banquet held recently at 
Phillips, Wis. a plaque was given to the Trees for Tomorrow Camp at Eagle 
River for its conservation work with 4-H members. This bronze plaque, 
given in recognition for meritorious service to 4-H, was accepted by Professor 
B. F. Schmeekle, former chairman of the Department of Conservation of 
WSC. Professor Schmeekle told of the history of the Trees for Tomorrow 
Camp at Eagle River and commented that since his retirement in 1959 he 
has donated two days each week to Trees for Tomorrow as a tour leader. 
He said that if · the youngsters with whom he has come in contact at the 
camp are any indication of the typical teenagers, then our future is in good 
hands. Professor Schmeekle commented on the wonderful work being done 
by 4-H leaders in training our youth and admonished the leaders to continue 
their good work in teaching stewardship to today's youth so that the next 
generation will have as much as we have, or more. 

-17-



September 14 
19 
26 

October 3 
10 
17 
24 
31 

November 7 

1964 Footba'II Schedule 

Augsburg ........................... (Here) 
Stout .... . ................. (There) 
Platteville (Here) 
Oshkosh ...... (There) 
Hillsdale ............................. (There) 
Whitewater .......................... (There) 
Eau Claire (Homecoming) (Here) 
Superior .... ........ (There) 
River Falls .......................... (Here) 

7:30 P. M. 

7:30 P. M. 

....... 1:30 P. M. 

1:30 P. M. 

7:30 P. M. 

"Kismet" Produced by Jack Burroughs 

Pointers in the Appleton-Neenah-Menasha area were provided an unusual 
treat to attend the production of Kismet on February 13, 14, 15. Since 1936, 
Jack Burroughs has produced and managed the drama programs in the 
Appleton High school where he has been teaching and managed many com­
mercial productions, scheduled for this area. This recent production of 
Kismet highlighted his long and must successful career in this field of 
entertainment. It brought together over 250 students of Appleton High School 
from the areas of music, art, and speech. "Throughout the story runs a 
,constant trend of splendor and magnificance in the imaginative settings and 
costumes and the pictorial excitement of exotic dances, imperial processions, 
market-place crowds and the swirling panoply of the Arabian Nights brought 
to life. Here is Kismet- FATE - in its newest and most lavish production." 

Jack has taught Biology and English at Appleton and Evelyn (Hilbert 
'41) his wife has taught English currently serving as chairman of the 
English department. 

Chesebro and Bride Teaching in Indiana 

Robert C. Chesebro and his bride, the former Miss Gayle Kompelien, 
came here from their home in Hammond, Ind., to spend the Easter weekend 
with his parents, Mr. and Mrs. Donald Chesebro, 205 McCulloch St. 

The couple are both teaching in the Hammond schools. Mr. Chesebro, 
a graduate of Wisconsin State College here, received a master's degree in 
music from the Indiana University, where he met his bride. He is teaching 
in the Hammond High School. 

WSC Graduate Gets Tennessee Position 

John E. Mrochek, who received a bachelor of science degree in 1955 from 
Wisconsin State College here and a Ph.D. degree from Iowa State University, 
Ames, last Feb. 29, is currently employed by Union Carbide at Oak Ridge 
National Laboratory, Oak Ridge, Tenn. 

Dr. Mrochek attended Iowa State from 1959 until last February. He took 
his doctorate in chemistry with his thesis on "Extraction Properties of Some 
Bis (di-n-hexyl-phosphinyl) alkanes," a method of extracting certain chemicals 
from solvents. 
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Start New WSC Heating Plant 
A new plant to relieve Wisconsin State College's overburdened heating 

system has been started. 
Bids on the project have been opened in Madison and the low bidder 

is a Stevens Point firm , Ellis Stone Construction Co. , with a figure of 
$233,594 for general construction. 

Other bids bring the total to $788,797, not counting land, utilities, steam 
lines. site development and related costs. 

The heating plant, on Maria Drive west of N. Reserve Street, is expected 
to be ready in time for the 1965-66 heating season. 

It will replace the existing plant behind WSC's main building, which has 
become inadequate with the spread of the campus. Makeshift techniques have 
been employed to meet the heating demands of the growing college. 

The exterior of the new plant will be brick to match Smith and Roach 
Residence Halls, now going up on N. Reserve Street. 

Both coal and natural gas will be used as fuel. 
The plant is designed for future expansion. The college intends to use 

the same area for carpentry, electrical and plumbing shops, and a garage for 
vehicle repair and storage. 

Bids were opened last summer on boilers. controls and fuel burning 
equipment, and a $235,333 contract was awarded then. 

The architects and engineers are Orr-Schelen-Mayeron and Associates, 
Minneapolis. 

The design of a steam conduit connecting the new plant to the existing 
steam transmission system is nearing completion and bids will be sought. 

Twice As Many Freshman As Seniors At WSC 
Freshmen outnumber seniors more than two to one this semester at -

Wisconsin State College here. 
In a student body of 2,581 there are 928 freshmen and 400 seniors. Of 

this number, 560 freshmen are men and 368 are women. In the senior class 
246 men and 154 women are registered. 

In the sophomore class of 664 students, 420 are men; 244 are women. 
Of 547 juniors, 337 are men and 210 are women. In addition to the above, 
42 special students are enrolled. Here, the ratio between men and women 
reverses for 20 students are men and 22 are women. 

The figure 2,581 does not include WSC on-campus Saturday or extension 
program students who last semester brought the enrollment to 3,300. 

Gilbert W. Faust, WSC registrar and director of admissions, has announc­
ed that 10.2 per cent of the full time on-campus student body was dropped 
at the end of the first semester because of academic reasons. During the 
1962-63 academic year, 9.1 per cent was dropped at the end of the first 
semester. 

However, students placed on probation declined from 12 per cent a year 
ago to 9.7 per cent this year. 

Projections for the 1964-65 academic year indicate that 1,235 new fresh­
men will enroll, bringing the total number of freshmen to 1,350. In addition 
there will be 790 sophomores, 600 juniors, 490 seniors and 40 others in special 
categories, bringing the on-campus, full time student body total to 3,270. 

Sports 

Point Wrestlers in National Tournament 
The following wrestlers participated in the National Wrestling Tourna­

ment at Black Hills State Teachers College, Spearfish, South Dakota on 
March 12, 13, 14: Tod Wise, Rich Sommer, Larry Ironside, Pete Seiler. 

BILL GELWICKS took part in the National Swimming meet held at 
Hamline University, St. Paul, Minn., on March 16, 1964. 
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Many Students From Far-Away At Local WSC 

A cosmopolitan atmosphere is provided at Wisconsin State College here 
by some 27 "overseas" students representing 17 nations or states. 

The nations or states represented include Hawaii, India, Hong Kong, EI 
Salvador, Kenya, British Guiana, Turkey, Japan, Canada, Cuba, Rhodesia 
(and Nyasaland), Lebanon, Greece, Israel, Brazil and Nigeria. 

Women students and their homes include Geraldine Campos, Hawaii; 
Pushpa Gidwani, India: Frances Ching-Yee Lee, Hong Kong; Mrs. Virginia 
Liu. EI Salvador; Mrs. Ruth Muema, Kenya; Esme Patterson, British Guiana; 
Halide Satar, Turkey; Linda Smith, Hawaii; Ayako Takeda, Japan, and Mrs. 
Waltraud Tepfenhardt, Canada. 

The men students and their homes are Antonio Sobrinho, Brazil; Stanley 
Martin. Canada; Manual Arco and Gerardo Caamano, both of Cuba; Dan 
Matsoukas, Greece; Man Ming Robert Cheung and Frank Tse, both of Hong 
Kong; Quasim Quasim, Israel; Yuan Lung and Isao Soranaka, both of Japan; 
Robert Mambo. Crispus Muema, Donald Muthengi and Jason Nyariki, all 
of Kenya; Wajih Kalash, Lebanon; Umem Jacob Umem, Nigeria, and Lance­
lot Chirwa, Rhodesia and N yasaland . 

President Albertson Tells of WSC Goals 

Dr. James Albertson, president of Wisconsin State College, outlined a 
statement of long range goals for the college and told of the immediate plans 
at the regular monthly meeting of the board of directors of the Stevens Point 
Area Chamber of Commerce at Hotel Whiting. 

. Dr. Albertson reported that the graduate program is being broadened 
at the college, and that a four-year nursing program is in the analysis stage. 

He reported that the administrative structure has undergone major 
changes and that some 25 new faculty members are expected to be added in 
September 1964. 

Projects currently under way or planned are: construction of a new 
athletic field; completion of the Roach and Smith halls by September 1964; 
completion of the Allen Residence Center by September 1964; use of the 
heating plant by December 1964; the letting of contracts for an addition to 
the Student Union; and the starting of a classroom building by the fall of 
this year. 

Two additional residence halls may also be started this summer. 
Dr. Albertson and the chamber directors agreed on the necessity of good 

cooperation between the community and the college if an orderly growth is 
to continue. 

Dr. Cook Selected for Post Graduate Study 

Dr. Lawrence K. Cook, Cleveland, Ohio, has been selected for a year's post­
graduate dental studies in the field of oral surgery at Boston University in 
Boston, Mass. 

Dr. Cook, son of Dr. and Mrs. Arthur R. Cook, 503 Brawley St., is 
currently completing a year as chief resident in oral surgery at the Cleveland 
Metropolitan General Hospital. 

The junior Dr. Cook will study at Boston University for the 1964-65 
school year. He was graduated from Marquette University School of Dentist­
ry, Milwaukee, in June 1962. He had received a B. S. degree in 1958 at Wis­
consin State College here with a history major and a music minor. He was 
a member of Sigma Phi Epsilon National Social Fraternity, the Men's Glee 
Club and the College Choir. 
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In Memorium 
Miss Louise R. Thom, 70. a Kenosha school teacher for many years, died in 
Kenosha after a short illness. After receiving her bachelor's degree from 
WSC at Stevens Point, Miss Thom taught at Racine and Kenosha County 
schools, spending 17 years at the Hansche School, Racine, and 15 at Lincoln 
Junior High, retiring five years ago. 

Mrs. Carl H. Vetter, 63, died Wednesday, January 29, 1964 at her home. 
Mrs. Vetter. the former Irene Bowers. was a graduate af WSC and taught 
for a time in Wausau, Abbotsford and the Stevens Point system. 

A former Plainfield and area resident, Mrs. Gladys Rozell, Delano, Califor­
nia, died January 22, 1964 at Bakersfield, Calif., following a lingering illness. 
Mrs. Rozell. daughter of the late Mr. and Mrs. Julius Jarvis, attended the 
Waushara County Normal School at Wautoma and WSC, Stevens Point. She 
taught at West Plainfield. 

Funeral services were held Friday, January 31, 1964 in Portland, Oregon for 
Mrs. Lura Karnopp, 88, a former resident of Eau Claire. She was graduated 
from Stevens Point Teachers College in 1900. She taught high school at 
Cumberland and served two terms as county superintendent before attending 
Columbia University to specialize in English literature. In 1913 she married 
John L. Karnopp and they moved to Portland. Mrs. Karnopp, noted for 
her prize primrose, was a founder, charter member, and honorary life member 
of the American Primrose Society and was named in 1954 as the society's 
first recipient of the Bamford Trophy from England for her primrose grow­
ing. She served in the Oregon state senate when she was appointed to take 
the post left vacant by the election of a woman as mayor of Portland. Besides 
her husband, she is survived by a daughter, Mrs. L. Roland Mills, Jr. 

Vincent J. Shafranski. 63, died on February 3, 1964 at St Michael's Hospital 
in Stevens Point. He received his schooling at St. Peter's School and . 
attended WSC in Stevens Point. In 1918 he started to work for the U. S. 
Post Office and served for 44 years as a parcel post and letter carrier. He 
retired July 31, 1963. 

Miss Lillie Dunning, 83, died December 25, 1963, at the home of her sister, 
Miss Emma Blanche Dunning in Tomah. Miss Dunning received her Bachelor 
of Education degree from WSC and was a teacher in various public schools 
for a total of 43 years. 

Mr. and Mrs. Clark Lampe, a former Stevens Point couple, were among the 
85 victims of a Paradise Airlines crash near Lake Tahoe, Calif., recently. 
Mrs. Lampe, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Frank 0. Soeteber, 715 Church St., 
grew up in Stevens Point. The couple also lived here from about 1946 to 
1950 and operated the old Sugar Bowl, a soda fountain on Main Street 
across from P. J. Jacobs High School. The Lampes had moved to California 
in 1962. Mr. Lampe was district circulation manager in Palo Alto for the 
San Francisco Chronicle. Both attended Wisconsin State College in Stevens 
Point. 

Eagon Heads State Group 
Dr. Burdette W. Eagon, dean of the School of Education at Wisconsin 

State College here, is the new president of the Wisconsin Association for 
Supervision and Curriculum Development, Department of Public Instruction. 

Dr. Eagon, also a member of the state ASCD Board of Directors and of 
the editorial board, was elected to the presidency at the group's 14th annual 
spring conference at Lake Lawn Lodge. Delavan. 

Dr. Eagon was a discuss~on leader on the conference theme, "The Social 
Aspects of Learning." 

Also participating on the program were the Rev. G. Aubrey Young, 
director, Governor's Commission on Human Rights and Dr. Alexander Frazier, 
director of the Center for School Experimentation, Ohio State University, and 
a member of the national ASCD Executive Board. 
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Next Fall WSC 
Curriculum 

Extends 
Boundaries 

Emphasizing the idea that knowledge is related, a new inter-departmental 
major and minor in American Civilization will be offered at WSC starting 
next fall. 

This new addition to the curriculum reflects the national trend toward 
study of American culture, an example of which is the requiring of work in 
American Civilization for members of the Peace Corps. Similar programs 
already in operation in this region are those at WSC, River Falls and Min­
nesota State College, St. Cloud, Minnesota. 

Students at WSC will now be able to earn a major or minor while studying 
their national heritage from a variety of viewpoints - in courses drawn from 
the fields of history, literature, arts, music, economics, political science, geo­
graphy, sociology, speech, and education. Courses from these fields will enable 
the student to cut across departmental lines to answer such questions as: 
"Are there specifically American ideas and characteristics?" "What is the 
American identity?" "What does our own culture owe to that of other 
civilizations?" 

A new course , American Civilization 100 titled "American Life," has been 
added to the curriculum. This new course will tie together the work of the 
program and integrate material from the various fields around central themes, 
periods, and persons, such as individualism, the 1920's, and Frank Lloyd 
Wright. 

A central goal of the new major and minor program is to aid in the 
development of the student's self-understanding and to promote active citizen-

- ship - local, national, and internaiional. Students will be able to study such 
objects as American architecture, oratory, jazz, and folk music, economic 
theories, government, community social patterns, stories and poems. To 
insure seeing their own culture in relation to that of other parts of the world, 

· they may also do some study in the civilization of another nation, or area, 
such as that of France, Russia, or Latin America. 

Through careful selection of courses meeting both American Civilization 
and Education requirements, students in Education can earn a major in 
American Civilization which will be required to contain a built-in teaching 
major and minor from the participating traditional subject areas. Upon com­
pletion of no more than the usual number of credits required for graduation, 
the student will then be certified by the State of Wisconsin to teach American 
Civilization as well as his traditional major and minor in specialized teaching 
fields, such as a major in history and a minor in English, for example. 

Education students at WSC earning the broad field major in social science 
will also be able to earn a built-in major in American Civilization through 
careful selection of courses required in both areas. 

In addition to providing preparation for elementary, intermediates, sec­
ondary, college and graduate teaching, study of the file of American Civiliza­
tion is also valuable to vocational training in pre-law, journalism, and library 
science. Programs in American schools, colleges and universities and also in 
educational institutions in other lands where there is interest in American 
culture. In many institutions degrees are conferred at all levels - B. A., 
M.A., and Ph.D. 

Students in the College of Letters and Science at WSC whose main 
concern is cultural insight may also earn the major and minor in American 
Civilization while working toward a general B. A. degree. 

WSC Graduate Is Author Of Book 
T. V. Olsen, 1955 Wisconsin State College graduate, is the author of a 

new book titled, "Break the Young Land," which will come from the press 
April 10. 

His new western, written under the name of Joshua Stark, reflects his 
interest in the American frontier about which he has written several books. 

His first book was written during weekends while he was attending WSC 
here. He lives in Rhinelander. 
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Engagements 

JUDITH MAE NICHOLS, '63, and LAURENCE W. LADWIG, '63. Miss 
Nichols is a student medical technologist at St. Mary's Hospital in Wausau. 
Mr. Ladwig is teaching English at Eagle River High School, Eagle River, Wis. 

ANN HELD, '61. and LUDWIG MILLER, '61. Miss Held teaches at the 
Horicon (Wis.) High School. 

CARMINE MAE HANSEN, '63, and ALFRED C. ROBINSON, '63. Miss 
Hansen is a kindergarten teacher and her fiance is a science teacher in the 
Appleton Public Schools. 

FA YE LIGHTFUSS, '63, and ROLAND JUNKER, '63. Miss Lightfuss is a 
teacher at Montello schools. Mr. Junker is employed with Deere and Co. 
of Moline, Ill., as a computer programmer. 

LORANN MEILAHN, '63. and KIM STIEN. Miss Meilahn is teaching 
physical education at the Waterloo Community Schools. Mr. Stien attended 
WSC and is currently a sophomore at the University of Wisconsin School of 
Medicine. 

CLAIRE ANN JENSEN, '62, and THOMAS F. BEECH. Miss Jensen is a 
kindergarten teacher at Greendale, Wis. Mr. Beech was graduated from 
Carleton College. Northfield, Minn. and attended Union Theological Seminary 
and Columbia University in New York City. He is presently working as a 
research assistant at the Marshfield Clinic and will attend the University of 
Minnesota School of Medicine. 

JUDITH STROIK and GREG G. GUZMAN, '63. Miss Stroik is employed 
by Sentry Insurance in Stevens Point and Mr. Guzman is currently studying 
for a master's degree at the University of Pittsburgh. 

SANDRA K. SWANKE and GERALD C. WHITEHOUSE, '60. Miss Swanke 
was graduated from Marquette University and is a physical therapist at the 
University of Illinois Research and Educational Hospital, Chicago, Ill. Mr. 
Whitehouse is teaching at the Tigerton High School (Wis.). 

CAROLYN M. MALMEN and BERNARD B. COULTHURST, '60. Mr. 
Coulthurst is employed in Chicago by the U. S. government as a data process­
ing supervisor in the Bureau of Wage and Service Records of the U. S. 
Railroad Retirement Board. Miss Malmen is also employed in Chicago 
bv the federal government as an administrative assistant to the labor member 
of the U. S. Railroad Retirement Board. 

MARY JO BUSSE and DAVID W. MC KAY, '62. Miss Busse attended 
WSC and graduated from Madison Business College. She is employed at 
the United States Armed Forces Institute in Madison. Mr. McKay is a 
teacher at Waupaca High School, Waupaca, Wis. 

ANNE M. HARASIUK and THOMAS W. DLUGOS. Mr. Dlugos is a 
junior at WSC, majoring in conservation. Miss Harasiuk 1s employed by 
the First National Bank in Stevens Point. 

MARY ANN WALLACE and THOMAS F. GREEN, '64. Miss Wallace is 
a sophomore at WSC and Mr. Green is a senior in secondary education, 
majoring in mathematics. 

DONNA MAE FUHRMAN and ROGER W. HAHN. Miss Fuhrman attends 
WSC, and her fiance is a graduate of the University of Wisconsin agricultural 
short course. 

SHARON MARY SMITH and CHARLES W. KAHSEN. Both Miss Smith 
and Mr. Kahsen are juniors at WSC. 
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Union Addition Under Construction 

Alan Bahler of Monroe, president of the Wisconsin State College Union 
Board, took the first shovelful when ground was broken Friday, April 3 for 
the new union addition. From left are Babier; Don Hachet, assistant director 
of the union; Leon Bell, union director, and WSC President James A. Albert­
son. Actual excavation started April 6. The addition, which should be ready 
for use by the fall of 1965, will double the size of the building. "Today's 
ground-breaking culminates several years of intensive planning by students 
and administrators," said President Albertson, "and will help facilitate an 
enrichment of our cultural, social and recreational program." 

The addition will be built on the back (west) side of the union. It will 
add 35,000 square feet of floor space, bringing the total to about 70,000, and 
will expand food service facilities to help meet the demands of the growing 
college. 

The present building was built in 1959 but was crowded almost from the 
start because of the college's expanding enrollment. 

The new addition will have a college store, a post office sub-station and 
a game area in the basement; a snack bar, lounge and union administrative 
offices on the first floor; and a large multi-purpose room on the second floor, 
seating 500 at lectures and films. 
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The multi-purpose room will be used for dances as well. Also on the 
second floor will be meeting and conference roms, and offices for the assistant 
union directors, college publications, the Student Council and the College 
Union Board. 

The present building will be remodeled to tie it together functionally 
with the addition. 

A snack bar in the basement will be turned into a cafeteria for students 
at Delzell, Nelson and Steiner Halls. The present cafeteria on the first floor 
will be used by off-campus students, faculty members and other personnel. 
The present second floor lounge will be used for banquets. 

Cafeteria service for students livin~ in Pray-Sims. Hyer, Roach and 
Smith Halls on the north campus will be provided at the new Allen Resi­
dence Center. 

Psychology Major Approved 

On February 28th. the State College Board of Regents approved a Liberal 
Arts maior in Psychology for Stevens Point. Final approval by the Coordi­
nating Board is expected in March. 

The major will be in effect for the fall of 1964 with the first graduates 
expected in June, 1965. 

The Psychology Department has been planning for the major for several 
years. New courses already approved. and offered for the first time in 1963-
64 or 1964-65. make the major fully functional at once. The major requires 
30 credits in Psychology. and the student may plan a program from a total 
of 40 credits that are offered. 

At present there are four members on the Psychology staff and a fifth 
has been authorized for 1964-65. 

An undergraduate major in Psychology is expected to be of interest to 
two groups of students: Those who do not expect to go beyond the bachelor's 
de~ree, and those who will use it as pre-professional background. The first 
will include those who want a liberal education and select a major primarily 
as a matter of interest, and those who use the bachelor's degree to qualify 
for a broad range of business and industrial occupations. Persons who are 
interested in psychology at the professional level will plan to continue study 
in graduate school. 

Dr. Frances Norton did her graduate work at the University of Iowa. 
Dr. James Lee has been chief psychologist at the Erie County Mental Guid­
ance Center. Sandusky, Ohio, for the last six years. His Ph. D. in Psychology 
was received from Purdue University. Clyde Norton was formerly head of 
the Department of Psychology at Cornell College, Mt. Vernon, Iowa. Albert 
Harris did his graduate work in Education and Psychology at the University 
of Wisconsin. 

WSC Graduate in Boy Scout Work 

Gary Parkinson, Green Bay, who was among the 76 mid-term graduates 
from Wisconsin State College here, has accepted a position of district Boy 
Scout executive in Lafayette, Ind. 

In preperation for this job he is attending the National Training School 
for Boy Scouts of America in Mendham, N. J. 




